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LAND USE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
Department of Land Management Conference Room, 3 Floor, ITC Bldg., Tamuning

Tuesday, November 29, 2016 • 1:45 p.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Attendance

Chairman Arroyo called to order the regular meeting of the Guam Land Use Commission for
Tuesday, November 29, 2016 at 1:45 p.m. noting a quorum.

Present were: Chairman John Arroyo, Vice Chairman Victor Cruz, Commissioner Conchita
Bathan, Commissioner Tae Oh, Executive Secretary Michael Borja, Legal Counsel Kristan
Finney, Guam Chief Planner Marvin Aguilar, Planning Staff Frank Taitano and Celine Cruz, and
Recording Secretary Cristina Gutierrez

Chairman Arroyo on the agenda, are you okay with the order of business on the agenda.

[No objections noted from the Commissioners.]

Approval of Minutes

Chairman Arroyo first item is the approval of the October 27, 2016 meeting Minutes. Everyone
received a copy of the Minutes. Let’s move forward with a motion.

Commissioner Oh I move to approve the Minutes of the regular meeting of Thursday, October
27, 2016 with any revisions to be submitted by close of business today.

Vice Chairman Cruz I second.

Chairman Arrovo moved by Commissioner Tae, seconded by Vice Chair Cruz. Any discussion
on the Minutes? [None noted]

All in favor of the motion say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chair Cruz, Commissioners Oh and
Bathan], all opposed say “nay.”

[Motion to approve passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]

Ill. Old or Unfinished Business [None]
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IV. New Business

Zone Change

A. The Applicant, Our Lady of Peace Memorial Plan, Inc. represented by FC Benavente,
Planners; request for a Zone Change from “A” (Rural) to “C” (Commercial) zone to have
one uniform zoning for its existing facility located on Lot 5223-1 B-2-4NEW, in the
Municipality of Barrigada. Application No. 2015-37.
Case Planner: Frank Taitano

Chairman Arroyo Marvin or Frank

COniüiissibhe? Bathan befor&We proced Mr Chair This i a zone thange soao we needi
billboard sign?

Vice Chairman Cruz the sign? I saw the sign. (3
Chairman Arroyo do we have a picture on that Frank?

Frank Taitano (Case Planner) it’s available with the dates and everything, and they did submit
a copy.

Marvin Aguilar (Chief Planner) we would like to attest to the fact that the sign is up and with
appropriate form and contents and dates.

Commissioner Bathan okay.

Chairman Arroyo Frank or Marvin

Marvin Aguilar summarizes the Staff Report to include purpose, facts, chronological history,
public hearing, staff analysis/discussion, and recommendation. [For full content/context, refer to
the attached report.]

Chief Planner Aguilar added that the application was submitted in 2015, and that the reason for
the lapse in time was due to the lack of an Agriculture Impact Statement, which was received
recently and is included in the Commissioner’s application packet for their reference.

[Attachment A— Staff Report dated November 14,2016]

Chairman Arrovo any questions?
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Vice Chairman Cruz on the layout there (referring to the monitor). They got the chapel and the
next one that says the subject. So then the next says subject lot. So, they don’t own the lot next
to it?

Marvin Aguilar the following lot? [Vice Chair responds “yes] Actually, those two lots where the
parking lots those are actually combined and that’s why you have a consolidated lot number.

Vice Chairman Cruz so, it’s consolidated into one.

Marvin Aguilar yes sir.

Chairman Arrovo in reading the Minutes of the public hearing, there were a lot of questions
and concerns about flooding in the area. Is there a flood zone there?

Marvin Apuilar well, this property drops approximately 15 to 20 westward towards an
agricultural subdivision. By virtue of the development scheme of both the parking lot and the
mortuary, they had to follow EPA storm drain requirements. While there is by natural
characteristics that there is flooding issues in the area, they don’t contribute to that.

Chairman Arroyo I think there was some discussion about a wall. Is there a wall?

Marvin Aguilar there is a wall sir. Actually it runs along their west boundary (refers to the map
on the monitor).

Chairman Arrovo so, is it partially concrete and then cyclone fencing is that what it is?

Frank Taitano (Case Planner) on the parking lot yes.

Chairman Arrovo a!l that is intended to retain the water within the parking lot so the flooding
issue has nothing to do from it coming off this property.

Marvin Aguilar and there is a surface retention program (my understanding) that the parking
lot.. .a design the parking lot had to follow for them to occupy it as a parking lot.

Chairman Arrovo the Mayor’s Office was she in favor of this? It wasn’t really clear on her letter.

Frank Taitano during the public hearing they were actually in favor of it. But, when the Mayor’s
letter came out it was basically a recital of what the application is and not a position of the
results of the public hearing. There were Municipal Planning Commission members there; Mr.
Castro (I think) and Mr. Benavente and they did have questions in reference to other matters
then the zone change; but, eventually they were in support of it.

Chairman Arroyo no opposition.
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Frank Taitano there was only one, there was a gentleman there and his mother who basically
had a big issue on the fact that there’s continuous flooding everytime it rains down in their area.
A lot of that water comes from Route 16 and the adjoining development that Kalingal complex.
The site itself has a fence, which is a low-wall and chain-link, and raised where the entrance is
so that all the water is contained in the lot. Like I was explaining to them in my experience
because I have attended a lot of services up there during rainstorms, the place never floods.
And the owner, Mr. Flores also explained that ever since they built the parking area it never
floods.

Vice Chairman Cruz so this lady that was concerned about the flooding. Where is her
....

Frank Taitano it’s down past the Kalingal complex

Marvin Aguilar beyond the mortuary towards the northwest you actually have an agricultural
subdivision that kinda levels out same elevation with the Guam International Airport.

Vice Chairman Cruz if you look at it is it behind the parking lot.

Frank Taitano no, more to the left behind the Kalingal complex.

Marvin Aguilar so, if the question is does this existing facility contributes to the flooding, no it
doesn’t. Neither Dr. Kallingal’s actually doesn’t because they are all contained within this fence
system. Route 16 is of a higher elevation and water takes it natural course. Unfortunately, it
does go down that road.

Commissioner Bathan what about the percolation? How does the water go down? Because if
it floods

Marvin Aguilar it’s pure limestone in that area and it’s along the cliffline.

Commissioner Bathan does it take time for the water to go down?

Marvin Aguilar in areas where its pervious of course, but along ... it will sit for awhile along the
pavement, on road pavement. There’s a house there that actually had their entire lot flood which
is including their septic tank leaching field and I don’t know how that worked out.

Vice Chairman Cruz one question. Where is the fuel pipeline within that area?

Marvin Aguilar northwest and then along Route 16 .... at the overpass, the merging overpass
that’s where it starts the fuel line.

Commissioner Oh is this projection of the property line accurate with the map?
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Marvin Aguilar no.

Commissioner Oh that triangular piece of property right there (referring to the site map on
monitor). That whole commercial complex lies right on top of that triangular piece.

Marvin Aguilar no, it’s inward. This is a little off.

Commissioner Oh so you’re saying that this property should be like further over here. There is
no description about what this is. Do you know what this is?

Marvin Aguilar it’s a 40 or 50 foot wide easement. It’s an easement and feeds all the way up
to.. .it supports the subdivided lots to the rear.

Chairman Arroyo any other questions? [Nonel Okay, so at this time I would like to invite the
applicant or the applicant’s representative to come forward. Please state your name for the
record.

Phil Flares I am President of Our Lady of Peace.

Richard Sana I am from FC Benavente Planners representing the applicant.

Chairman Arroyo anytime you are ready

Richard Sana if you don’t mind I will not repeat everything that has already been said as far as
the description of the projection. But as far as rezoning, this re-designation of the zoning, this
property is actually surrounded by gas stations, medical clinic, building supply, hardware stores,
the Airport, Revenue and Taxation being right across the street and other commercial and
industrial uses also residential wasn’t mentioned in the back or the northwest portion of the
property. It is consistent and compatible with the surrounding area.

The proposed zoning would allow the mortuary business to thrive in a (undecipherable) very
much in demand in Guam. It is one of the few mortuaries operating and serving our island
community. And due to its location which is the north-central location it is very accessible for the
island population which is of course is northern-central Guam.

We are here to answer any of your questions.

Commissioner Oh I have a question. Since the conception of this property, this project or this
business, I think there was a mention about the parking lot. Initially it was leased. Am I right?

Phil Flares no. The building on which the funeral sits is an eighty year lease. The two
properties that we are talking about are fee simple.
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Commissioner Oh the parking lot is fee simple?

Phil Flores correct.

Commissioner Oh and the property in which the building is on top of that is leasehold.

Phil Flores that’s leasehold.

Commissioner Oh now, has that been acquired? I think there was a mention of that.

Phil Flores no, it’s an eighty-year lease and probably has like sixty-eight, sixty-five years left.
The owner is in the Philippines and we make occasional outreaches to him to buy it. He’s a
single man, and he has no family for him to leave the property to and so we keep trying to buy it.

Commissioner Oh so when the project was initiated was ... did you guys already have a lease
and also owned the other two properties tee simple?

Phil Flores we originally got the leasehold property and then over the years we acquired the
ones next to us.

Commissioner Oh okay. So, when you guys were doing the actual design of the parking lot
there was ... I don’t know if the storm drainage or any of the flooding issues were considered?

Phil Flores yes, because we’re lower than the road so we get the runoff from the road. But,
we’ve always contained our own water. We put a very good storm drainage system in there.
And actually it’s more than that. We own the property behind us too. There was a mention of a
hurricane fence, the property behind has a CMU wall all around it. So, any water that comes on
our property we keep.

Commissioner Oh that property being ---

Richard Sana right to the west of the parking lot.

Michael Boria (Executive Secretary) and Commissioners this company recently purchased
that bull-cart trail that separates it all.

[Brief discussion ensues on the location of the bull-cart trail and the location of the fuel line. It
was noted by Mr. Frank Taitano is within the Airport’s property, and approximately 500-feet
away from the subject lot.]

Commissioner Oh I have another question. Considering the fact that these properties were
recently purchased (I’m assuming)
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Phil Flores 15-years ago.

Commissioner Oh 15-years ago; so, prior to that did the existing structure sit on top of the
property prior to the acquisition of the fee simple?

Phil Flores going back to the cobweb mind. When we were designing the property, the building
and we wanted to get more space out of it we originally thought we could build a building on the
property and have a parking on the property. It didn’t turn out to be that way. We made the
building a little larger. And as the business grew there was more demand for parking, and so we
started reaching out to our neighbors to buy those properties. To answer your question at first
we thought we would have enough property for parking; we did for Code, but not for actual
business. We have a memorial chapel in the building and we often have family viewings, and
the family viewings can get very crowded so that is why we started buying the properties.

Chairman Arroyo any other questions? [None noted] Okay, so I’ll open the floor to public
comments. If there’s anybody would like to say anything about this application please come
forward.

Public Comments [Seeing none, Chairman Arroyo closed public comment period]

Chairman Arroyo anything else you’d like to say before we make a decision?

Phil Flores no, just that we are happy that we made it to the Commission and that you are
considering us. It’s a perfect business because taxes and death. (Laughter) Thank you very
much.

Chairman Arroyo any other comments Commissioners? [None]

I am ready to entertain a motion if you are ready to put one forward.

Commissioner Bathan Mr. Chair, I would like to make a motion to approve Application No.
201 5-37 for Our Lady of Peace Memorial Plan, Inc. requesting a Zone Change from “A” [Rural]
to “C” [Commercial] zone on Lot 5223-1B-2-4NEW in Barrigada; subject to comments noted on
the official ARC position statements.

Chairman Arroyo okay, so there is a motion on the floor by Commissioner Bathan. Is there a
second?

Vice Chairman Cruz I second.

Chairman Arrovo seconded by the Vice Chair. Any discussion? [None noted from the
Commissioners] I think it makes perfect sense to rezone this property so that there’s a
continuous zone across the whole facility. I’m all in favor of it.
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On the motion, all in favor say aye [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz, Commissioners
Bathan and Oh], those opposed say nay. The motion is approved.

[Motion to approve Application No. 2015-37 was passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]

Chairman Arrovo onto the next item on the agenda —

V. Administrative & Miscellaneous Matters

Conditional Use Renewal

B. The Applicant, Reliable Builders, Inc. represented by Daniel D. Swavely; submits its third
annual report and renewal request for a previously approved Conditional Use per for its
temporary workforce housing facility, on Lot 5160-6-3, in the Municipality of Tamuning.
Application No. 2000-1 2B. Case Planner: Frank Taitano

_____

0Chairman Arroyo we actually got the packet today, we received a different in our packet. We
got the corrected one this afternoon, and I don’t know if you have had a chance to look at it.
Let’s take a 10-minute recess so we can go through this application.

[Commission recessed at 2:10 p.m. and reconvened at 2:20 p.m.]

Chairman Arroyo we are back in session. We’ve had a chance to take a look at it. Frank

Frank Taitano (Case Planner) summarized the staff report to include purpose, facts, staff
analysis/discussion, recommendation, and conditions. [For full content/context, refer to
Attachment Bj

[Attachment B — Staff Report dated November 14, 2016]

Chairman Arroyo any questions?

Frank Taitano the place is real nice and very clean.

Commissioner Bathan it seems like it’s well kept and clean.

Chairman Arroyo if there are no questions we will invite the applicant up.

Dan Swavely on behalf of Reliable Builders, and I am joined by Neal Ernie who is staff Project
Engineer of the company.

Reliable continues to require this facility for its workers. It is not too full right now only 11 of the
36 units are presently occupied. It was not a great year for Reliable, but it’s a good year coming
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up and in the future. And we would like to continue to keep this facility properly permitted so that
we can use at its full capacity whenever necessary. I agree with Frank, it is a well-kept facility.
Constant improvements. Good behavior in there, good set of house rules, they are enforced. It’s
pretty much a model for temporary workforce housing on Guam. Any questions?

Commissioner Bathan what kind of recreation do you have at the facility.

Dan Swavely they have volleyball and basketball in there which are occasionally used. That’s
what we have and if there are questions or requests to change it we are always happy to
accommodate it.

Commissioner Bathan I believe Public Works issued a new regulation on workforce housing
that has something to do with the number of urinals/shower facility that is required. I believe it
was issued about two weeks. Just make sure you check on that.

Dan Swavely the permit we get is a sanitary permit and dormitory permit from Public Health.
Thank you for that. Honestly, I didn’t know that and I will check into that.

Commissioner Oh I wanted to find out, what’s the occupancy like currently.

Dan Swavely right now we have 11 of the 36 units that are occupied; however, in the past all 36
units.

Commissioner Oh number of personnel.

Dan Swavely oh, not sure. Two or three per unit average today.

Chairman Arroyo let me ask this that year went really fast. I think we had to ask the same
question. But going forward, what is your take on this whole issue with foreign labor forces and
the difficulty on getting them approved to relocate here to the island. How are you guys looking
at that?

Dan Swavely well currently Reliable has about 50 staff, and out of the 50, 3 are H-2. So, it’s not
going to be too much of an impact for Reliable unless or until the projects increase then it’s
going to be everybody’s problem. It’s a huge problem. You know, I’m a little involved with it with
respect to Lindy being the face on this lawsuit against Immigration. The lawsuit as I understand
is not to change the prior denials into approvals. The lawsuit is simply to say before you can
such a policy shift of that magnitude, the Law requires it to be formerly announced, and a little
bit of due process before ... that’s all the lawsuit is about.

[Discussion ensues]
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Chairman Arroyo as push comes to shove; I know predominately most of the H-2 workers are
male. If situations should be that you have to bring in qualified individuals of the opposite sex,
could this facility house female occupants as well.

Dan Swavely actually, much better than most because most have temporary workers housing
facilities are dormitories. These are 36 separate units. These were originally built as
townhouses. This has an HPR and a homeowners’ association. So, we could more easily do it
then probably most other contractors with the typical dormitory arrangement.

I think what will happen is, if you could fast forward, I think what will happen is we will be
required maybe to revert to this old system where we have to announce for vacancies in the
States as well rather than just Guam. And we went through that period in the late 80’s we went
through that period. And so what happened was some applicants came to Guam to work. I
mean they took up these announcements and they came to Guam to work. I worked for a lot of
contractors at that time and we interviewed them and yeah they had the skills and everything,
but man their attitudes was terrible. Nothing was right, it’s too hot, not enough bars and so on,
and not a single one worked out in that period that we brought Statesiders over. Not a single
one. Not to say that it can’t work out and not to say that maybe that’s not a reasonable
compromise with the H-2 applicant processing. But, it hasn’t worked in the past.

Chairman Arroyo any other questions?

Dan Swavely Mr. Chairman, may I ask one other thing. We fully acknowledge that we have to
come back for annual renewals. We’re wondering whether or not we can simplify this annual
renewal process by just submitting our request in letter form with the same sort of updated
chauffeurs licenses, dormitory permits, etc. to the Chief Planner and try to or maybe simplify the
process and not have to come before the Commission here. If the Chief Planner has an issue
with something or we don’t agree with something then maybe the Commission and serve as
the....

Chairman Arroyo I think that question was raised last time. I think there is some revision in the
relation that requires a hearing from the GLUC. Do you see that Kristan (Legal Counsel).

Kristan Finney (Legal Counsel) I am trying to find that, but I kind of remember that.

Dan Swavely I agree to the annual renewal. I wasn’t sure if we had to come before the
Commission. Listen, we’ll do it of course. This is a bit of work for year after year after year; this
is our fourth one.

Chairman Arroyo I think everything is working fine and these guys do go out and they do the
inspections. Unless there is something in the law that doesn’t your presence I don’t have a
problem. I believe that question was brought up last time and there was a provision that needed
you to be present.

GLUC Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, November 29, 2016

Page 10 of 24



Dan Swavely okay, we’ll wait to hear from you on that then. Thank you for that.

Chairman Arrovo anyway, if there aren’t any other questions and you don’t have anything else;
I think just a motion to accept the report.

Commissioner Oh I move to accept the conditional use renewal of the applicant Reliable
Builders Inc. represented by Mr. Dan Swavely for its 3 annual report and renewal request for a
previously approved conditional use permit for its temporary workforce housing facility on Lot
5160-6-3, Harmon, in the municipality of Tamuning, under Application No. 2000-12B.

Commissioner Bathan I’ll second.

Chairman Arrovo moved by Commissioner Oh and seconded by Commissioner Bathan. Any
discussion? No discussion.

All in favor of the motion say “aye” [Chairman Arroyo, Vice Chairman Cruz, Commissioners
Oh and Bathan], all opposed say “nay.”

[Motion passed unanimously; 4 ayes, 0 nay]

Chairman Arrovo motion passes. The last item on the agenda is a status report

Zone Variance/Status Report

C. The Applicant, Guam Wanfang Construction, Ltd. represented by FC Benavente,
Planners; six-month status report for a previously approved height variance for the
proposed Pago Bay Marina Resort, on Lot 164-4NEW-1, in the municipality of Yona.
Application No. 2015-29B. Case Planner: Celine Cruz

Marvin Aguilar reads Commission brief to include prologue, discussion/analysis, and
recommendations. [For full content/context, please see attached report]

[Attachment C — Commission Brief dated November 17, 2016]

Chairman Arroyo for the record, we also received a copy of a letter dated November 10, 2016
from Mr. Michael Borja (Director) reminding Wanfang of the six-month requirement, and also
reminding them of a continuing requirement for six month status reports.

Then we have a letter dated November 10, 2016 in response to Mr. Borja’s letter from Mr. John
Sherman thanking him for the reminder and that they would submit their report to us on
November 14th, and they would be represented by Mr. Sana before the Commission. [For full
content/context, please refer to Exhibits 1 and 2]
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[Exhibit 1 — Letter to Wanfang Construction Ltd., dated November 10,2016.]
[Exhibit 2— Letter from AES Construction Inc., dated November 10,2016.]

Chairman Arroyo any questions of the staff?

Vice Chairman Cruz based on the approval that we have given earlier and what have been
submitted, are there great difference? Did they follow what was originally or did they change
their design?

Marvin Aguilar I think still the same (inaudible/excess noise) level. But there was a change in
the design in respect to the adjoining door. That could be interpreted as single units or
(inaudible due to excess noise). -

Vice Chairman Cruz that’s fine.

Chairman Arroyo any other questions? [None noted] Okay, I’ll invite the applicant
--- (J

Richard Sana (FC Benavente, Planners) and of course Mr. John Sherman. We are here this
morning (sic) to submit a status update on the project. And looking at the conditions where the
applicant shall submit (inaudible due to excess noise) redesign plan. Such designs shall be
based on a maximum footprint considerations by Law, which is 239 units. And basically the 239
units is the density allowed without a variance for the size of the property. And also we were
approved for height for the two towers. The first tower .... starting with the building in common
area for commercial part was approved for 58-feet from mean sea level. We are actually
reducing that by 1 0-feet, which is now the redesign calls for 48-feet.

The tower one not to exceed 168-feet again is reduced now to 1584eet on the redesign. And
the tower two not to exceed 158-feet will now be reduced to another 10-feet to 148-feet. We
were approved for 12 and 11 stories and we are now at 11 and 10 stories instead and we are
reducing each tower by one level.

It wasn’t our intent to omit the part of .... because it was in my letter to Secretary Borja that we
were here to give you the status update on the redesign and also the funding source for the
project. It wasn’t intentional to omit it in the status update report. It was basically we just forgot
about it. So, but just to let the Commissioners know that funding source is still intact. It’s still
there and there’s nothing to worry about that.

You all have the status update report and besides the size of the towers, and the density is
actually reduced from 239 which is allowed to 235. And as you can see the new design also
calls for adjusting the setbacks. Wetland boundary to building is now the minimum is 35-feet.
From Route 4 to edge of the right-of-way is no 40-feet. From mean high water mark to building
is a minimum of 99-feet.
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We submitteda parking plan of 328 parking stalls. Parking level I therewill be 138 stalls plus 8
ADA; basementparking level II there will be 147 stalls plus 8 ADA, and also on the parking
onsitetherewill be 27 parking plus 1 busstall.

ChairmanArroyo Richard, sorry to interrupt. On the status report Page 1, Item Ill the new
designyou have232 dwelling units that shouldbe 235?

RichardSanayes,the engineeris correctingthat to 235.

ChairmanArrovo go ahead,I’m sorry. You can continue,I’m sorry to interrupt.

Richard Sana Mr. Shermanis correcting that number to 235 instead of 232. Also, there
were....the testwarrantwhich was also part of the requirementby Guam EPA to be conducted
prior to anything that we do on the property has been completed.And that is also for the
percolationrate is completealso. We or Mr. Shermanhas met with Army Corps of Engineers
(we don’t know her name). She’s the new Army Corps of Engineer representativehere on
Guam,and shewent out thereand actually took a look at the site. And Mr. Shermandiscussed
with her wherethe building was going to be constructed,and shefelt that therewas no impact
at all to the wetlandsand there’s no issuethere.And shealso offered that if we needany help
to comply with any of the regulationsthat shewould be willing to assistus in that sense.And
also she referredus to meetwith Ann Simeonthe coral, reef, watercoordinatorfrom BSP from
Governmentof Guam to discussdevelopingthe eco4riendlyshorelinewith availableapproved
methods.And we would be willing to work with her and consultationwith her which is the best
way to havea cleanenvironmentup thereby the shorelinearea.

We arehereto answeranythingthat

ChairmanArroyo any questions?

CommissionerBathan I have a question.You mentionedearlier that your funding sourceis
still intact?

RichardSanayes.

CommissionerBathancan you give us somemore detail on that. Do you haveany document
to submit to us that it is intact.

JohnShermanup until today we haven’t receivedno indication from the ownerthat the funding
is a problem. As you well may know we are still going through our judicial ... casesare still
pending.Thereare two casespending.Accordingly, we actually have not progressedvery well,
and on the contrary, we also progressedvery well. Let me explain two sides.We couldn’t
progressvery well on a lot of the designssimple becauseof the uncertaintyof the outcomeof
the judicial review with the height variance.Yes, we have usedthe time wisely and we’ve done
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